
Furry Babies Sucks!!!
We began our trip to Chicago last Saturday, and the 3-state,
4-kid, mini-van trip went pretty smoothly.  At some point, we
achieved the quadruple-kid-pass-out which is never anything
short of a great thing!

We arrived at our hotel in Naperville, Illinois on Saturday
afternoon, and we decided to take the girls swimming in the
outdoor pool which was really refreshing on an 80°+ day.  It’s
been a long time since I’ve been swimming outdoors, and it was
nice of my mom to meet us there for a swim instead of us
driving the girls to her house for their week of fun with
Grandma.  After the girls left with her, we wanted to meet
with a friend, but we were staying in the west ‘burbs rather
than  the  north  ‘burbs  this  time.   Both  parties  had  just
endured long car rides, so we settled on a halfway point – a
mall in the west ‘burbs.  Not really knowing what to plan on
doing, we ended up finding such a great parking space at the
mall that we just ended up going in to bumble.  And it was
fun!  Partly because I haven’t been in a real mall for years,
so it was really interesting to see the different techniques
that  have  evolved  to  try  and  entice  shoppers  to  buy  and
visit…  But I also enjoyed my mall visit because of the
company we were keeping; it was nice to chat and catch up. 
And as you might have read in derek’s blog, we happened upon a
glow-in-the-dark indoor mini-golf course that was less than a
week old!  It had 56 holes, but I don’t think I could ever
play  that  much  mini-golf  at  once,  so  we  stuck  with  the
traditional 18 holes.  I guess I should add in that I won the
round and also had a lucky day with two holes-in-1 �  And I
must comment on how good the baby was – he just sat in the
shopping  cart  and  watched  the  glow-in-the-dark  golf  balls
throughout ALL 18 holes!  There were these small contraptions
sprinkled throughout the golfing space – you put your ball in,
and it rolls around and comes out glowing brighter – those
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were fun!  And it was fun to see the mall again.  It wasn’t
the same mall I hung out in all the time as a teenager, but I
had still been to this one a lot growing up, and it was neat
to see how much (or how little, compared to most things in the
area) it had changed over the past decade and a half.  That
reminds me, speaking of change…  when we arrived in Chicago,
err Naperville on Saturday, we took the Naperville Road exit
off of I-88 which is an area with which I am used to be very
familiar.  Back in the day (did I really just say that?), I
would commute through that same intersection to work and back
every single day, yuck…  but apparently they’ve completely re-
done  the  entire  area  in  the  past  few  years  because  the
intersection was unrecognizable.  I mean, they added new roads
and everything – it was the most bizarre feeling, it felt like
I had gotten dropped into the middle of the twilight zone.  We
exited I-88, and all of a sudden, we were on Freedom Drive. 
Where now?  Freedom Drive?  I had literally never heard of
Freedom  Drive,  they  created  the  street  from  scratch  and
plopped it down into this area where I worked and played so
many years ago.  As much as I thought I knew where we were
going, Jill the GPS was actually quite helpful during this
twilight zone adventure, and she got us to our hotel, even
though I knew where it was –  WAS being the key word here. 
But back to the mall…  we bumbled around some more after
getting some pretzel dogs (yummier in Chicagoland, of course,
what isn’t?) at the food court.  I heard some lady talking on
a cell phone about the “puppy store”, and sure enough, we
happened across it.  I’m an animal lover, so I love to see and
visit with animals, but I think a side effect of my tenderness
toward animals is my loathing of pet stores.  And the pet
store in the Stratford Mall in Bloomingdale Illinois is just
about the worst I’ve ever seen.  It’s no secret that many of
the major chains of pet stores get their “wares” from puppy
mills;  ie  dog  breeding  facilities  with  cramped  quarters,
little food, and animal abuse.  The huge chain famous for bad
press, Petland, just closed a bunch of stores, which I believe
is  a  good  thing  for  dogs  and  dog  lovers  everywhere.   I



strongly believe that people should adopt animals, namely dogs
and cats, from humane societies and other animal shelters. 
There are so  many homeless pets, so how can it be justified
to buy a puppy who is bred for selling when there are so many
others bred accidentally who are also looking for love?  I
strongly support spay/neuter programs as well, fyi…
So anyway, the new pet store at the mall is called “Furry
Babies”.  Their website calls it an “upscale puppy boutique,
not just a pet store”, but I call it disgusting.  The puppies
were in cribs, for goodness sakes, and along the walls they
had a large variety of dog clothes for sale, no doubt at
prices that I wouldn’t pay to clothe my human kids.  We
inquired about one particular puppy, who was cute but looked
to be slightly cross-eyed.  We found out that she was a
“designer dog” –  they pretend like they meant to mix two
breeds together (in this case a golden retriever and a poodle,
thus giving us a “Goldendoodle”), but where I come from (the
reality land of logic), we would call it a “mutt”.  And mutts
tend to be better with kids, live longer, and are cheaper than
purebreds – at least they were until  a few years ago.  Now
mutts are these “designer dogs” and they cost a lot of money –
in the case of the furry baby Goldendoodle – a cool $1600.  I
cannot denounce this place loud enough!  I  also don’t want to
spend a ton of time going off about animal welfare nor lose
readers by getting political.  This just happens to be an
issue I feel strongly about, and I plead that if you are in
the market for a family pet, you consider adopting your animal
companion  from  a  shelter  and  also  realize  that  you  are
entering into  a life-long committment!  That being said,
Furry Babies sucks, but the good news is that I can’t see them
lasting that long.  Oh yeah, I forgot to mention that the
employees wear mock scrubs, in order to imitate delivery room
nurses, I guess, which  to me is even more sickening.  But
there I  go again…  get me going and I will never stop…  so if
you want to read more, here is a link to the forums about
Furry  Babies  on  the  bestfriends.org  website,  which  is  an
awesome organization – the country’s largest animal sanctuary
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for homeless pets of all kinds!  I hope to visit them someday
in Utah, but until I get over my fear of flying I will just
persue their website and I  suggest you do the same…

Now  that  I’m  actually  leaving  the  homeless  pet  tangent
behind…  we left the mall at a decent hour since we wanted a
good night’s sleep to rest up for the Cubs / Sox game the
following day – the entire reason  we were in town to begin
with.  Poor us – that did not happen!  We got back to the
hotel (which was pretty crappy for a Naperville Hampton Inn –
see my Small Separate Side Post), and the baby decided he was
going to go nuts and stay up until midnight.  Then the little
booger awoke at 6 the next morning, and he crawled around and
caused mischief like dipping my drying bathing suit into the
toilet, thanks for THAT.  My husband was nice enough to take
him  in  the  bath  for  awhile  and  do  other  various  quiet
activities with him in the small room so that I could get a
little more sleep, and then we all went down  to breakfast –
my poor husband was a zombie.  I decided for us (he could not
make decisions at that point) that he would go back up to the
room while I drove our son over to my mom’s for the day while
we went to the Cubs game.  We did that, and it took me about
an hour to get all the way out to Aurora (not much traffic on
a Sunday morning, but SOOO many stoplights!) and back.  I
thought we had plenty of time, but if you read my “A Patch of
Blue In A  Sea Of Black And White” post, you’ll see why I 
should  have stepped on the gas a little…

Small Separate Side Post
I didn’t really see a place for bitching and moaning in the
few posts I wrote about our wonderful trip to Chicago – hence
the small separate side post.
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First, when we arrived at our hotel, we requested a crib for
the baby.  Evening turned to night, and we were still without
a crib.  We called down to the front desk, and she kept saying
strange things about the missing maintenance guy, but finally
he was located.  He delivered the crib and took a look at our
ant (!) problem and declared it was no big deal.  Maybe not to
him, but I saw the Dateline episodes about the people who got
severely bit by the hotel bed bugs!  On top of this, we had a
door that would stick so that I’d have to knock every time I
came back from getting pop or ice or something from the car,
etc.  And then there were the drunken celebrity phone calls…

Not something we did, rather, something we came across when
perusing the hotel’s tv offerings.  On the hotel’s video menu,
where they usually have movies you can buy, games you can
play, and stuff about the hotel, we learned that the Hampton
Inn offered some offbeat choices.  First, there was the Hilton
Family Channel – 24/7 documentaries about the Hilton family,
how they began their hotel empire, and where it is today. 
After 10 minutes, I had had enough.  And after those 10
minutes, not a word of Paris, interesting…

Another strange tv offering was under the ‘short takes’ menu. 
These seemed to be youtube.com videos – I know I had even seen
a few on youtube.  You know, Charlie Bit Me (the British
siblings posing for a picture when the baby bites his big
brother, a youtube / talkshow sensation), Office Pranks; I’m
sure you’ve come across some of those popular videos somewhere
in pop culture, yet here they were being offered for (free)
viewing in the hotel room!

Still another strange tv offering was “hot for words”.  And
before you get the wrong idea (or is it?  I’m confused by this
whole concept), this was not the ‘adult’ menu.  Each ‘hot for
words’ video however, looked to be something naughty but was
actually  proven  to  be  individual  dictionary  lessons  –  to
increase one’s vocab, perhaps?   But it still seemed to be a
strange selection for a hotel tv – I’ve never seen anything



like that before…

And lastly, perhaps what is the weirdest selection on the
hotel tv: drunken celebrity phone calls.  It was a young adult
(I  guess?)  making  prank  phone  calls  to  celebrities
(supposedly).  But the caller was the only person on camera,
and there was no proof that celebrities were even involved –
maybe it would have been funny if we had seen the celebrities
reactions to being called by some random (drunk?) guy, but
there was no proof that he was even able to get ahold of the
celebrities phone numbers, and even then, a stretch.  It was a
really strange thing to have this kid on our tv, watching him
make these really stupid, probably fake phone calls.  What a
strange tv offering…  yet it was free, and we bit, I guess…

The final bad thing about this hotel is the ringer on the
phone – it sounded like a woodland creature, no joke!  I
really wanted to get a video of the thing ringing, but when
the  baby  didn’t  sleep  that  well,  everything  of  least
importance was put aside.  Too bad, it was the strangest
ringtone I’ve ever heard…  at least it rang for the first time
in the evening.  If it had rung in the morning without us
knowing it was the phone, I would have been convinced it was
some sort of wild rodent loose in our room!

A Patch Of Blue In A Sea Of
Black And White
We took a fun little excursion to Chicago this past weekend
and had a few adventures!  More about those later (if I get to
them – my time to blog has dwindled A LOT lately!).  What I
want to write about now is the Chicago Cubs game.  Let me
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begin by escorting the elephant from the room – the Cubs got
creamed by the White Sox yesterday.  There, I said it.  And
I’m just stating fact, unfortunately.  We were lucky enough to
have  tickets  (happy  birthday  to  me  from  Hubby  –  THANK
YOU!!!!!) for Sunday’s game – the final game of a 3 game
series between the cross-town MLB rivals the Cubs and the
White Sox.  This game was to be the “rubber match” – with both
teams tied at 1 win apiece for this series, Sunday’s outcome
would  decide  the  series  winner.   But  the  Cubs  lost.  
Miserably.  It was almost like they didn’t show up to play
baseball – which is something I and probably at least a few
other Cubs fans lovingly yelled from the stands.  We got to
watch Carlos Zambrano, the Cubs famously hot-headed starting
pitcher, take the mound – and consequently lose his control
and get booed off the field.  And let me say it wasn’t just
Sox fans who were booing Zambrano.  But I think it was awesome
that he was the starting pitcher the day we got to go watch
the game live, and he was really fun to watch.  It was
frustrating to see the empty bullpen across right field though
– it seemed empty forever.  My husband and I really thought
Lou Pinnella should have made the call  to the bullpen a
little bit sooner and at  least get someone throwing balls
down there – Zambrano does not recover his game often once he
loses it.   We were both watching for Lou’s call, and finally
Zambrano made his trademark nasty move – the guy gets so angry
that he beans someone.  He throws a 90ish mph baseball AT the
batter!  So then he stalks off the field, gives the fans a
one-finger salute (I don’t think it was THAT finger), and goes
into the locker room to pout by himself.  He didn’t throw down
any water coolers on  the way this time as he’s also been
known to do, but I can’t say that I wouldn’t have liked to see
that.  As lucky as we were to get to see Big Z pitch, he
didn’t do very well and we were happy to see him go.

But alas, Zambrano was not the only problem yesterday since
the Cubs’ bats haven’t produced much of anything for weeks,
and our game day was no exception.  Thus we witnessed a shut-



out on the Cubs.

But that’s enough of that.  It ‘s amazing how much fun we had
despite the worst possible scenario for the game!  I LOVE live
baseball, and MLB almost doesn’t compare to the smaller AAA
and AA  leagues.  Those are fun too, but comparing those
atmospheres is really like comparing apples and oranges.  It
was kind of toasty in the sun, and my knees got burnt to a
crisp; I’m dealing with that today.  For those of you who want
to know the outrageous robbery they’re getting away with in
MLB stadiums across the country, at U.S. Cellular Field in
Chicago, it costs $23 to park, $6.75 for a 20 oz. beer, $4 for
a bottle of pop or water (let me guess – they took out all the
public drinking fountains, I sure didn’t see any), and $4.75
for a hot dog.  If you can keep yourself hydrated  during the
game, you can save yourself $6 on 2 bottles of water by buying
one before and one after the game from the street vendors –
they  sell them for $1, which isn’t bad at all in that heat! 
Originally I had planned to eat all day at the stadium, but I
just wasn’t hungry in the heat.  There’s nothing like sitting
there at a baseball game and cracking peanuts, but I actually
passed on those too.  I certainly didn’t want to leave my seat
much, and by the time the peanut vendor arrived, we no longer
felt like sitting there calmly cracking peanuts while the Cubs
played  like  you-know-what  and  gave  the  game  away.   That
reminds me – we had GREAT seats, upper-level, 3rd base side,
right about even with the pitcher.  We had a bird’s-eye view
of Zambrano’s animal-like pacing and stomping rituals on the
mound.  I guess that’s enough about the game – interesting how
we were ALMOST late…

Sox park (its real name is a tongue and finger-typing twister)
is situated on I-90, one of Chicago’s expressways.  I was
anxious to try Jill the GPS’s skills in a city environment
since she had so failed us in Pittsburgh, but more so in the
outskirts,  we weren’t really in downtown Pittsburgh.  Jill
did fine in the big city of Chicago, but when we got off the



expressway,  it  was  chaos  –  and  it  wasn’t  like  Jill  was
programmed  to  guide  us  through  the  Sox’s  bizarre  parking
system; red coupons, green coupons, etc.  We THOUGHT we had
left in plenty of time for the game and might even see some
batting practice, but we hit some traffic on the way down (did
I mention this was also a weekend for the Taste of Chicago?!? 
Oops – bad planning on our part; we couldn’t believe it.  The
Taste draws millions!).  Anyway, when we arrived on the south
side, we were confused about where to go for cash ($23!)
parking.  There were people directing traffic (don’t know if
they were cops or city workers or Sox park workers, but I
might find out so I can file a complaint!), so we asked one of
the ladies how to get to cash parking.  She said, “I’m going
to let you make a U-Turn (we were heading east, toward the
stadium), and you make the u-turn and go to 33rd street.  So
we made the U-turn and headed west when we began to get a not-
so-comfortable feeling.  Remember, we had seen the stadium,
and we were now heading away from it, out of the city.  And
usually  numbered  streets  in  cities  are  parallel  to   each
other.  So if we were looking for 33rd, most likely we should
see 31st, 32nd, or 34th streets first – but we weren’t.  So we
turned around, and an hour later, when we finally figured out
where to  be, we had passed the “helpful” traffic person again
and confirmed our suspicions:  she had tried to take us out of
the city on purpose.  In fact, when we passed Ms. Directions
again, there was a Sox parking pay lot one block in front of
her.  I like to think the  best of people, but here it’s
obvious that earlier, she had us make the U-turn rather than
turn around so we wouldn’t be able to see that she was taking
us the wrong way.  Rude isn’t even the word for that.  As most
locals know, Sox park is not known for being nestled in safe
neighborhoods – Wrigley Field, home of the Cubs, is known as
the “Friendly Confines” – NOT Sox Park.  We were fine, the
area didn’t get too bad, my husband just got really upset that
we might be late for the game.  Indeed, when we did finally
find our lot, there was a big line and we sat in it for a long
time.   I can’t help but wonder if maybe Ms. Helpful had



noticed the color of our shirts – Cubbie blue- which isn’t
exactly welcome on the south side of Chicago.  And those
Cubbie blue shirts we wore (which ironically said “Cubs win!”,
sheesh) were probably responsible for other rude behaviors
directed our way.  For instance, my husband got bumped a
little harder than regular crowd jostling, and some of his
popcorn spilled.  Sox fans nearby jeered, and there were also
the people who would walk by us up the stairs on the way to
their seats (we were seated on an aisle) and feel  inclined to
say “Cubs suck”.  Yesterday they may have had a point.

The people directly  around us were friendly enough, a mix of
Chicago fans, both north and south, Cubs and Sox.  Some people
wore a Sox hat and a Cubs shirt, while there were families of
people dressed for both teams, an interesting mix.  As I
looked around the stadium, I saw mostly white shirts (the
black shirts were hard to see) in the sea of people, although
the sea was dotted with many patches of Cubbie blue, much like
the blue patch the two of us created.  As rude as a select few
Sox fans were though, I suppose they can’t be all bad…  on the
way  in to the stadium, it was extremely windy and we both got
our Cubs hats blown right off our heads – maybe it was a sign
of things to  come…  But anyway, it was Sox fans who helped up
retrieve the runaway hats.

Overall, a great day for some baseball; definitely something I
hope to do  again.  Except next time, I think we’ll park far
away and take the train to the stadium and forget trying to
park in the city.  We hit traffic on the way out too, and an
hour after the game had ended, I turned around and I could
still see Sox park which was STILL within walking distance! 
TOO MUCH TRAFFIC!



Camping Pictorial
If you’ve been reading my blog lately, then you know that I
was away last week camping with my family –  my husband, 4
kids (ages 9, 5, 2, and almost 1), and 2 dogs.  Camping for
the entire week with 4 little kids has its ups and downs;
mostly ups.  But one of the major downs is the amount of
house-mom work that awaits my return:  6 persons worth of
laundry for a week and a half, which I refer to as “Mount
Washmore”, grows to be the size of a small county’s dump.  And
my Week O’ Heap O’ Paperwork I must sort through is picture-
worthy:

But when all is said and done (a week or more from now), I
will say it was well worth it.  It was worth it to be (mostly)
away from the internet and other electronic distractions for a
week, especially tv.  During that week, it wasn’t my job to
dwell  on  horrid  and  depressing  headlines  from  around  the
world.  And it was worth it to spend a distraction-less 24
hours a day, 7 days a week with my family, just the 6 of us in
the wilderness (of Indiana) with only the bare necessities (a
furnished cabin with refrigerator and a store within walking
distance) with which to survive…

A great time was had by all, and camping is definitely 
something that we will do again in the future.
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This is our cabin.  It has two beds downstairs where Daddy,
Mommy, Disney, and Charity and Beasley (the dogs) slept.  
Along with the two beds are a table and chairs, a bench,
shelves, a half-bathroom, a mini-fridge, and a microwave. 
There is also a ladder which leads to the loft that spaciously
houses two twin mattresses where our two oldest girls slept. 
As you can see, there is also a picnic table out front and a
grill and fire pit.  Our cabin’s porch also came with a great
view of the fishing creek and the sunset.

We did lots of fun activities while we were camping; including
boating.  We took out a rowboat (thanks for rowing, Dad!), and
the little ones caught a nap before we set sail:

We also took out a large pontoon boat and made ourselves quite
comfortable  watching  for  wildlife  for  hours  at  a  time:
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I think I could get used to being a boat captain; I just loved
driving the boat (and my husband says I’m good at it, whatever
that  means).   But  I  really  did  love  being  the  captain,
deciding when to pull close to shore, idling the boat or even
keeping pace with the wildlife as we did when we followed a
young hunting raccoon.  We were able to see SO much wildlife;
all in its natural glory; it was great!  Among the highlights:
butterflies, dragonflies, water snakes attacking fish, fish
attacking fish, herons, swan  families, frogs, crayfish, geese
families, raccoons, does and their fawns, turtles, and even
lots of campground dogs and puppies.  Here is an example of
the beautiful scenery with a doe getting a drink at sunset – I
missed photographing her fawn, oops:

And the next picture combines two of the kids’ favorite things
about camping –  frogs and marshmallows – I guess “Big Buddy”
does not eat marshmallows…  not raw ones anyway.  For those of
you who are wondering about my frog phobia, you  should know
that there was a mandatory 5-foot-diameter ‘frog buffer zone’
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around the cabin for me.  But I did come to terms with the
phobia in some ways during the trip, maybe it will lessen with
time, who knows.

Next is a pic of our baby boy – he was so excited to  finally
get at that basketball that we had to take a picture.  Never
mind that he’s going to play baseball for the Chicago Cubs
some day – or the Chicago Bears if my husband gets his way…

Here are all 4 of my kids on the beach – they all loved
playing on the beach!
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And, some more examples of the beautiful scenery – the rising

moon over the lake at sunset:

A hot air balloon over the lake:

And that reminds me – we also spotted some parachuters in the
sky (and lots of cool airplanes – the airport was across the
highway at the front of camp) who landed in a field nearby. 
Our daredevil 5-year-old Sammie said, “I want to do that!”. 
It’s really funny that she said that if you know Sammie.  And
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ironically, when she was in the womb, I  even said that she
would be the one to parachute and do crazy things like that to
scare her parents!  I could just tell by the strength of her
kicking and the fact that she was constantly moving…  Well,
anyway, another great trip, and let me close by recommending
camping as an inexpensive family vacation that pays dividends
in quality time and togetherness!

My Favorite Camping Memory
If you’ve been reading my blog as of late, you know about my
family’s impromptu camping trip – my husband and I, in a fit
of outlandish spontaneity (read: his idea), decided to take
our 4 children – ages 9, 5, 2, and almost 1 year – on a
surprise, last-minute, week-long camping trip.  Despite our
family being very inexperienced and mostly camping-inept, it’s
been going pretty well!  My husband was shipped off to camp
for entire summers when he was a kid, and it’s fun to see this
side of him – the skills that he learned in the campgrounds of
his youth since we’ve never been camping together…  well, not
like this anyway, with 4 kids and 2 dogs to look after.  As
for me, the camping experiences of my youth consist of a few
over-nighters for Girl Scouts, and one week-long venture at
Girl Scout camp that I did not like one bit – it was cold, we
had to get up early, I had to be away from my beloved family
dog, which made me incredibly homesick.  To top off my week of
misery, the counselors at the camp wanted us to do a mandatory
(believe me, I did ask about the mandatory part!) art project
that  involved  catching  frogs,  dipping  them  in  paint,  and
letting them hop across a piece of paper.  Call it art, if you
will, but there was no way I was going to be anywhere near
that art project due to my intense fear of frogs and toads
which I am still conquering as we speak (guess what my 5-year-
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old’s favorite camping activity has been this week?).  Luckily
for the kid-version of me, it rained at Girl Scout camp,
meaning I did not have to participate in the frog-filled art
project.  But it took 3 days for that project to get canceled,
and I was panicked about it the entire time.  Plus, when we
got up in the morning, it was very cold outside, and first
things first – we had our swimming lessons first thing in the
morning.   Anyone  who  was  too  cold  to  participate  in  the
morning lessons lost their privilege to partake in free swim
after lunch when the sun was scorching.  But as miserable as I
thought I was at camp, I did have a favorite camping thing
that we did – something that just isn’t the same without a
campfire: we made pie-iron pizzas.

A pie-iron is a camping cooking utensil that consists of two
small, shallow metal square pans with long handles.  You can
build  sandwiches  and  desserts  and  all  kind  of  culinary
creations between the squares, then you latch them together
and hold them over the campfire to cook the filling.  My long-
term memory continues to serve me well – even as an adult,
pie-iron pizzas are delicious!  After a trying day yesterday
with  my  girls  being  tired  and  throwing  tantrums  all  day,
making pie-iron pizzas was a great way to close the day – they
honestly cheered everyone up, including me!  Not only are they
yummy, but to make them is actually a fun project that is easy
for kids and can easily burn a good 30 minutes of off kid
boredom time!  The kids might need help cooking their pie-iron
pizzas over the campfire for safety reasons, but any age kid
can enjoy preparing her pizza for cooking.  There is something
about kids helping to prepare their own food that makes them
eat better than ever, too – works every time for my kids.

So  yeah  –  the  $10.99  pie-iron  turned  out  to  be  a  great
investment.  Not only was it a fun family experience (I built
the sandwiches with the girls while Dad helped cook them over
the fire) which also accomplished the task of feeding the
family, but the activity accomplished the near-impossible task



of cheering up a tired family!  I am excited about the many
experiments I plan on conducting with the pie-iron – you can
make mini-casseroles, desserts, pita pockets, stir fry…  so
many possibilities!

As I cheesily began to sing the other night, “Pizza…  Roasting
on an open fire…”

Tri-State Weekend
We were all over the place this past weekend.  I guess it was
the nice weather…  wait, it rained Saturday!

It started with game night on Friday night – my intentions
were to take it easy and end somewhat early so we could rest
up for a big day with the kids on Saturday.  It didn’t end up
that way – we began the weekend by staying up too late!  But
it was a fun game night, kind of a different crowd, so it was
interesting to mix it up a little.  Our new friend brought
presents for the kids to game night, and I can’t express
enough gratitude – she basically saved game night!  Our will-
be-5-yr-old-tomorrow Sammie was in a mood, and seeing the new
friend (the presents didn’t hurt either!) actually got her out
of the mood she would have otherwise stayed in all night
probably – thanks Mary!

Saturday we were going to take the kids to the Binder Park Zoo
in Battle Creek, Michigan.  My husband and I (and Taylor in
her fetal days) went there in ’99, and we loved the zoo.  We
found out it was only about an hour and a half drive from
here, so we decided to check it out.  An hour and a half drive
doesn’t seem like a long time if there’s no traffic and the
kids are good!  Besides, an hour and half drive home after a
busy day can sometimes (if we’re lucky) cinch the deal and put
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all 4 of them asleep for the night.  Well, anyway, it was
raining on Saturday.  And we didn’t want to take 4 kids
through an unfamiliar zoo in the rain.  So we ended up at
Crazy Pinz in Fort Wayne, Indiana.  It’s a place where they
have arcade games, bowling, mini-bowling, mini-golf and the
kids’ favorite, Ball-O-City – a giant play area with levels
and tunnels and balls to shoot at each other.  I was really
happy  when  my  husband  pointed  out  the  Chicago  Cubs  game
playing on the huge tv in the bar.  So I stood over there and
watched the Cubs wriggle out of a dicey situation – they had
been winning 4-0 when all of a sudden, Houston scores 4 in the
9th and ties it up!  They also had bases loaded, but the Cubs
got out of it somehow and came back with a win in the bottom
of a 9th!  The bar at Crazy Pinz erupted in a cheer – Cubs
fans everywhere!  So we stayed there for awhile and then got
home late but not too late for us to catch up on watching the
season finales of our two favorite tv shows – Lost and The
Office.

I guess I should save it for another post, so let’s just say
we were really happy with the finales of BOTH shows.  Lost
actually answered a lot of questions that were outstanding,
and it can finally be seen how events are starting to come
full circle for the characters.  Something awesome occurred on
the Office, well, it was alluded to anyway, but I think it was
obvious what the next development is for the Pam and Jim
characters.  Ahem.

Sunday after church we decided to reclaim our Saturday plans
and head up to Battle Creek to Binder Park Zoo.  Sunday was a
gorgeous, picture-perfect day weather-wise, and it ended up
being a great decision – it would not be fun to tour this zoo
in the rain with 4 little kids.  The zoo is mostly outdoor,
and there is a bit of walking if you want to see the majority
of the zoo.  You climb aboard a (free) zoo tram that takes you
5 minutes into the wilderness, err Wild Africa as the zoo
calls it.  But whether it’s the wilds of Michigan or the
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savannas of Africa, the view that awaits you when you arrive
in  Binder  Park’s  Africa  is  breathtaking.   Beyond  the
authentic-seeming African village is a wall, and beyond the
wall:

Click the picture to see a larger version – those are zebras
and Thomson’s Gazelles grazing in the huge pasture.  And a
clutch of ostrich eggs (real?) on the edge of the exhibit
(lower right middle of picture).  The giraffes can go out
there too, but they are usually over here:

where you can FEED them!  It was a
great day at a great zoo, and we even saw an animal I had
never heard of – the Patagonian Mara.  Fully grown they are
about 35-40 lbs. (the one here at Binder Park is 9 mos. old
and  about  half  that),  and  they  are  rodents  most  closely
related guinea pigs.  At Binder Park, the keeper was in the
cage with the mara, and she was jumping onto his leg and doing
tricks for food – very cool.  I didn’t get the best picture;
there was a tree in the way – again click for a larger pic,

https://tangents.org/4/files/2009/05/5-16-and-17-09-crazy-pinz-and-binder-park-zoo-017.jpg
https://tangents.org/4/files/2009/05/5-16-and-17-09-crazy-pinz-and-binder-park-zoo-022.jpg


maybe you can actually see the mara:

The Binder Park Zoo also has a cute rabbit exhibit where the
kids can crawl through a tunnel and end up “in” with the
rabbits, a cool children’s zoo (housing the happiest Guinea
pigs I’ve ever seen – the first time I’ve seen Guinea pigs
that weren’t squealing with fright or freaking out), and a
carousel, among other fun things.  Here is my son on his first
carousel ride:

And two of my 4 happy kids at the zoo:
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And my other two riding a giant
ant:

So…  a great weekend, even if we were never home sweet home. 
I was going to share my pastor’s story he told on Sunday, but
this post is long enough, that will have to wait for another
post!  Until then…

EUREKA!
There’s  been  a  lot  of  buzz  around  here  about  a  few  new
restaurants that are to be opening soon in our county.  One is
a replacement for a restaurant that closed due to the tough
economic times.  The old place had good food, but their prices
were kind of high for the area, and their service was always
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very  slow – perhaps two reasons that led to their demise?  I
don’t know much about their replacement, except that it’s to
be  called  ‘Union  Street  Grille’  and  will  open  in  May
sometime.  Hmm, grille.  Does that mean burgers and the like?

Next we will have a Sonic drive-in.  For those of you who
aren’t familiar, Sonic is a fast food place, with burgers,
french fries, chicken sandwiches and the like, but they also
have outdoor booths where you can sit in your car and eat
after your food is delivered to you.  I try not to eat too
much fast food, but I do enjoy Sonic from time to time, and
they  have  excellent  slushies,  ocean  water,  and  especially
flavored iced tea – YUM!  And Sonic has a Happy Hour from 2-4
when their drinks are half-price, so I’ll be there…

The other new restaurant in the area is a place called ‘4
Seasons’ and it’s about 20 minutes away.  They have (among
other things) Greek food – my favorite!  Not a full spread,
but enough to make me happy!  Their gyros are great (awesome
tzatziki sauce), and they even have homemade hollandaise sauce
for eggs benedict.  I think I’ve already rambled on in a few
blog posts how important it is for good eggs benedict to have
homemade hollandaise.  My husband and I have searched many
states for good hollandaise sauce, and many places will say
their sauce is homemade even if it isn’t.  I guess to a lot of
people, “homemade” means that they’ve mixed the powder into
the water.  But not to us – you can really taste the (ew)
difference if there is powder involved.  The other night, we
ate at 4 Seasons, and I made a comment – now we just have to
ask them when they’re getting Saganaki (one of my favorite
Greek dishes – it involves goat or sheep cheese, whiskey,
fire, and yelling OPA!  Good stuff).  So my husband asked the
waitress about it, and that’s when we found out that they HAVE
it!  Of course – we find out when we’re way too full to even
consider trying it, and on the eve of one of the busiest
weekends we’ve had in a long time.  We will be up there to try
it soon – no doubt!  Before that lovely piece of news, we



thought  the  nearest  Saganaki  was  Toledo  or  South  Bend,
Indiana!

Anyway, 3 new restaurants opening up within miles of my house
is a big deal for us – especially for one to have THREE of our
favorite dishes!  We eat out a lot, partly because the prices
are reasonable in our area, partly because we’re very busy
people and I’m not home a lot to cook, and partly because it’s
really difficult to cook with 8 extra little feet in the
kitchen to trip over!  Maybe some day I’ll have the time and
the  patience  to  cook  more  often,  but  until  then,  new
restaurants opening in our area to give us more variety is a
cause for celebration!  EUREKA!

…And Back Again
(continued from the previous post – To Hellinois…)

So FINALLY, after yet another GPS debacle orchestrated by Jill
(might be time to change the persona of the GPS again and fire
Jill!) we arrived in Aurora, and it’s the first time I’ve seen
my parents’ dogs in years.  Loopy is looking a little bit gray
in the muzzle, but also much slimmer since last time I saw
her.  And Happy… well, Happy is herself, I guess – hyper and
happy to see my kids, I wouldn’t expect any less!  We visited
with my mom  for a little while, and then it was off to lunch,
which my husband and I had carefully orchestrated.  My mom was
nice enough to watch our girls so that we could enjoy a little
time out with just the baby, and after all that driving + the
morning’s (more than) two hour tantrum, boy, did we need some
time  to  ourselves!   So  we  went  to  Sweet  Tomatoes  –  a
restaurant that specializes in an ultra-fresh salad buffet, my
husband’s favorite, and I don’t think he was disappointed! 
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They also have 6 kinds of soup and 3 kinds fresh hand-tossed
pasta – YUM!  We drove around for a few minutes after lunch
searching  for  a  dollar  store  or  two  –  next  to  zoos  and
cuisine, “exotic” dollar stores are my favorite things to see
while in different areas,  but we couldn’t find one, so we
went to a Petland instead.  So I put aside my opinions that
Petland is a leading trader in  puppy mill pups, and we went
for a visit.  And this Petland had LOTS of animals with very
nice habitats.  They did have a huge bunch of puppies though,
and almost all of their “getting to know you” puppy rooms were
taken (let me just vent real quick by saying – why can’t more
people consider shelter dogs so we can reduce the amount of
homeless  pets  in  the  country!!!)   And  I  asked  the  staff
members a few questions – some to learn things but most to
test their knowledge on subjects – and they passed.  They no
longer sell seahorses  because they require ultra-clean water
and exceptionally large tanks.  I was glad to see that Petland
was no longer putting the lives of seahorses in jeopardy just
to make a quick buck, but they lost me when they offered to
order  me  some  –  oh  well.   There  were  the  cutest  little
Robinsky hamsters – about the size of a silver dollar – and
they were in constant motion.  They are so fast that they kept
flipping each other over in the hamster wheel and making each
other go upside down!  They were adorable, but how anyone
could  handle  having  such  a  busy  pet  is  beyond  me  –  you
couldn’t even pick them up since they were so fast!  Here is a
picture of someone who actually got one of these things in
their hand:
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So then it was on to my nephew’s first birthday party – he is
only 2½ months older than my son, and the two of them together
were SO cute!  My son is on the left, birthday boy on the
right:

The party was lots of fun, and it was nice getting to spend
time with my family and my sister’s in-laws, who we don’t see
very often.  We had to leave a little bit early to try to get
on the road at a decent hour, but before we left, my kids did
a good job of trashing my sister’s house.  One of them clogged
the toilet, one of them crumbled their birthday cake all over
the floor (requiring my brother-in-law to haul out his Shop-
Vac!), and one of them had too much cake and ice cream and
spit up all over Grandma and the floor.  I bet they’re glad we
don’t come over very often!  Just kidding, I’m sure it was
understood that with 8 kids at one party, something was bound
to get messed up – but why did all the messes have to be
traced back to my kids?

After the party, I dropped my husband off at a Walgreens for
some clearance shopping – his favorite! – cuz I wanted to stop
by White Castle and get a case of slyders to bring home. 
White Castle is an institution in Chicagoland, and one of the
things I miss that we don’t have here.  For those of you who
aren’t  familiar,  slyders  are  what  locals  call  the  little
hamburgers that White Castle sells – the secret to the awesome
flavor is steamed onions.  My hubby must love me a lot to put
up with the smell of steamed onions for the 4 hour drive
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home!  And no, the frozen ones they sell at Walmart are not
the same as the ones you can buy at the restaurants – which is
why I try to bring home a case every time I go!  But on
Sunday, I kept getting behind slow drivers (what happened to
the drivers in Illinois?  I swear, during this trip I was the
most aggressive driver I ran into, what’s happened to all the
a**holes that used to be on the road over there?  Could it be
the red-light cameras?), and then they took forever at White
Castle.  And what do I do?  I drive off with only my drinks,
forgetting my cheeseburgers.  So I get back in line, and of
course I’m behind the slowest lady in the world – I was in
line for 20 minutes, just to get food I had forgotten!  By the
time I got back to Walgreens, my husband was ready to put out
an APB on our van.  And of course the baby cried the whole
time  because  he  was  tired  and  wanted  his  bottle,  and  I
couldn’t reach the spot in the car where he had thrown it.  So
I was flustered by the time we finally started for home. 
Luckily for me, we achieved a quadruple pass out though, so
the drive home was peaceful.  We got home around 1 am, and
much to our surprise, our pet sitter and great friend Carol
was still in our house!  The kids started to wake up, so we
rudely hushed Carol and brought the crying kids upstairs. 
Luckily we only had one straggler who stayed up for a little
while, and I apologized to Carol for my rudeness (and my
stench of coming off a 4-hour drive sitting next to steamed
onions with baby spit-up on me).  We were more than happy to
share the White Castle bounty, and my husband drove poor Carol
home since her car had died and she was trapped at our house –
I felt badly getting in so late!  I was so tired that I forgot
to call my mom to tell her we made it safely – I don’t think
that’s ever happened, oops!

Sunday we somehow got up for church, and we got to see some
people get baptized which was a neat experience.  The sermon
was  about  Moses  and  the  parting  of  the  Red  Sea,  which
interested me because I don’t have much religious background
and didn’t know the story.  But I learned some useful tools



that I think might help me during this ultra-trying time that
Samantha has been putting us through lately.  After church,
they had a program they call KidStuff – they have it twice a
year – and Sunday’s KidStuff was about obedience – perfect! 
Just  the  message  we  need  to  drill  into  our  kids’  heads
lately!  It was a really cute skit about how it’s important to
be obedient, and I thought it was very well done.  There was
lots of physical comedy for the kids, goofy characters, an air
horn  (kids  love  noisy  things!),  and  they  stressed  the
importance of obedience repeatedly.  And, they gave us an
orange “O” to put on our fridge to remind the kids about being
obedient!  I was so excited to get home and apply these
lessons to real life!  But alas, after the pizza lunch at
church for KidStuff, Sammie had to rub it in how much she
DIDN’T learn from the skit – our friend is a professional
photographer and met us at the park to get some Spring pics of
the kids.  But our family picture is minus one – Sammie
refused to participate in the picture taking.  Even seeing a
robin’s  nest  up  close  didn’t  soften  her  enough  to  be
cooperative.  So all my hopes about her learning something,
even  a  little  bit,  from  the  obedience  skit  flew  out  the
window.  But the baby robin was adorable – there were two eggs
and one that had hatched, couldn’t have been more than a day
old.   I’ve  never  seen  one  so  little,  it  barely  had  any
feathers or baby bird peach fuzz!  Awww!

Overall, a great weekend.  I call it Hellinois, but I’m (half)
joking.  You couldn’t pay me to live there, but there are
worse places we could have to visit!  I think we might be
going back sometime soon for a very exciting, awesomely fun
event – more on that later!!!



To Hellinois…
I’m not a big fan of the place and try to avoid it like the
plague for the most part, but there are about two times a year
I am willing to travel to the place of my birth which I
lovingly refer to as “Hellinois”, a nickname for Chicagoland,
with its insane traffic patterns and millions of unfriendly
citizens: around April for my nephews’ birthdays and also
around  Christmastime.   Making  the  4-hour  trek  across  two
states twice a year is doable and definitely worth it so that
my kids can have fun and get to know their relatives.  So
Friday afternoon, we took off and headed over to the Land of
Lincoln.  I don’t understand why it took me two hours to pack
our family of 6 for a one day trip, especially because there
were plenty of things that were forgotten, but more on that
later.  We arrived outside the Loop right about 6:30 on a
Friday evening local time, but much to our surprise, we barely
hit any backup.  What the?  Unheard of for a Friday night! 
But on our way past the Chicago skyline, we did have fun
trying to find the new Trump Tower and comparing it to the
John Hancock and also to the other new skyscrapers that have
sprung  up,  seemingly  over  night.   I  have  to  admit  that
Chicago’s skyline is more impressive than that of New York, at
least in my opinion – just for the heck of it, I played
tourist and actually took a picture of the Sears Tower.  While
I was there, I heard that they’re going to build balconies on
the observation deck of the Sears Tower with glass floors. 
They got the idea after watching all the tourists bump their
foreheads on the windows while trying to look straight down. 
I have to admit, I’ve done that myself a few times.  Wonder if
I could keep my new-found vertigo in check enough to give the
new balconies a try when they’re complete?

We arrived at our hotel and got the kids ready to go down to
the pool, and that’s when we realized that we forgot my son’s
bathing suit, as well as ALL of my husband’s clothes that had

https://www.tangents.org/travel/to-hellinois-and-back-again/


been put in the dryer before we left and forgotten.  So we all
had to sacrifice – I had to sleep in my clothes and give my
pajamas (sweat pants and a t-shirt) to my husband to wear to
the birthday party the following day.  He had to wear pajamas
to the party and also roast inside a sweatshirt all day since
the t-shirt was ripped.  My son went swimming in his pants –
luckily I had learned a little something from the New York
trip and brought plenty of extra baby clothes with me.

We were only down at the pool for about 30 minutes, but the
kids had fun – my son kept clapping.  We had called fellow
blogger Derek to join us, but we kicked him out soon after we
got back from the pool since the room was very crowded and the
kids needed to settle down for their big day ahead.  We
ordered pizza (MMMmmm, Chicago-style pizza!) and tried to get
the kids to settle down, but it took a long time.  We got so
tired  that  we  forgot  to  close  the  drapes,  which  led  to
everyone rising bright and early in the morning – big oops. 
Our almost 5-year-old Sammie, the handful (putting it mildly)
of the bunch, decided to draw a bunch of block letter T’s all
over her cousins’ birthday cards.  No problem, until she ran
out of room for any more T’s and threw a 2-hour tantrum about
it – I am not even exaggerating.  By the time we checked out
of the hotel, so many people had walked by glaring at our
family; it was not a good way to start the day.  We were so
not in Kansas (err, Ohio) anymore.  I  have trouble getting
used to that every time I visit other places.  It feels weird
to not say hi to everyone I pass, or worse yet, to say hi and
get a weird stare in return.

We  had  decided  that  my  husband  was  going  to  take  Sammie
somewhere  else  rather  than  for  us  to  subject  my  elderly
grandparents to her screaming, but luckily she calmed down on
the way over to their house.  We had a nice visit, and as
usual, my grandma made too much food.  What was supposed to be
a light lunch (so we could fit in as many other samples of
fine Chicago dining as possible during our short stay) turned



out to be a buffet spread of strawberries, black raspberries,
cheese, smokies in biscuits, deviled eggs, pickles, cheese
spread and crackers, not to mention 3 kinds of dessert!  So
anyway,  we  had  a  really  nice  visit  with  my  grandparents,
although we were walking on eggshells with Sammie, who got an
early birthday present from them, which was nice.  But then
fights broke out over the birthday present, and rather than
stress my grandparents, we beat a hasty retreat.  My grandpa
did manage to make a joke, despite all of his discomfort from
the Parkinson’s and who knows what else.  He asked how our
10th  Anniversary  vow  renewal  ceremony  went,  and  we  said
great!  So then he said, “You made the same mistake twice,
huh?”  Obviously, I don’t feel I made a mistake once (or
twice) marrying my husband, but it was funny  anyway and so 
great to see the old tease that is my grandpa back in action. 
So we left their house in Schaumburg and headed to Aurora to
see the rest of the fam.  After little sleep the night before
and the 2 hour tantrum in the morning, I offered to drive so
my husband could take some much needed rest.  Wanting to think
as little as possible, I turned on Jill the GPS and sat back
and let her lead me through the tangle of expressways that is
Chicagoland.  Except that Jill had apparently had one too many
morning cocktails.  She directed me to stay on I-290 rather
than to merge onto I-355.  I knew better than that – I had
made that trek many a time when my husband and I were dating. 
But my brain was fried, so I lemmingly went along with Jill’s
directions, and next thing I know, we’re traveling east TOWARD
the city, instead of west toward Aurora!  Finally I saw the
toll road we needed – I-88, and now we were finally headed in
the right direction, after going 10 miles out of the way!  Oh,
well, at least we were running early since my kids had decided
to get up at the crack of dawn!

Just writing about this makes me tired.  I think I’ll take a
break here, unpack a little and save the rest of this huge
weekend for another post!



This Economy Stinks!
A few weeks ago, we found out that one of our favorite summer
activities will not be an option this year.  The Fun Spot
Amusement  Park  in  Angola,  Indiana  will  not  be  opening  in
2009.  This park was absolutely perfect for a family with kids
the ages ours will be this summer: 9, 5, 2, and 1.  They have
(had) lots of rides for the little ones, as well as zoo
animals like tigers, lions, parrots, and deer.  They also had
a few awesome coasters for Mom and Dad, and we were planning
on bringing along a friend or a Manny (man who is a nanny; see
some of my previous posts) so we could indulge in some coaster
action together, a rarity for us.  But alas – Fun Spot is a
victim of this bad economy.  The message on the home page of
their website says it all:  “Due to the Economy, Fun Spot Park
and Zoo Will Not Be Open For The 2009 Season”.

Where is President Obama?  I thought his campaign promises
entailed the repairing of the economy?  The Fun Spot in Angola
was perfect for our family – it was only about 45 minutes
away, the price was right –  it was only $56 for our entire
family  to  see  the  zoo  and  ride  the  rides  and  even  the
waterslides all day.  And that was before using any coupons
that were always available (they would even offer good grade
discounts that allowed our oldest FREE admission!)  Compare
these prices to Cedar Point, which is 2 hours away AND would
cost our entire family $128 for one day, not to mention that
Cedar Point is much less targeted to young kids – plus Cedar
Point has long lines in which to wait, something that wasn’t a
concern at Fun Spot.  I can only hope Fun Spot will re-open in
2010 or at least before my kids grow up – we have some amazing
family memories of Fun Spot, and I can only hope there will be
more to come!
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Adding to my angst about losing Fun Spot, I just found out
yesterday that Ball Quest in Defiance, Ohio will not be open
this season either.  Ball Quest had a mini-golf course, a
driving range, and batting cages.  We had lots of fun there
last summer as well, and it was a place we visited often with
friends.  We even had some batting cage tokens left over!  But
the sign on the gate of Ball Quest says, “Not open due to
increased taxes.  Thank County Commissioner Kime”.  Ouch – a
little bitterness, it seems?  Ball Quest was a small family
owned business.  My friend once showed me the “tea room” they
had decorated beautifully in a Victorian motif.  I wonder what
will  happen  to  gorgeous  room  and  its  antique  furniture,
complete with an antique wooden high chair?  I really loved
min-golfing at Ball Quest – the course went up a small hill
that overlooked beautiful NW Ohio farm fields…  and I’m not
sure if there are other batting cages nearby!  Yet another
source of family entertainment – GONE!  If they keep going at
this rate, we’ll be left with nothing in no time!  People
complain all the time that families just don’t do as much
together as they used to and as they should, but if family
entertainment keeps getting shut down, that trend will only
continue and increase!  Here is a picture of my girls having a
blast at Fun Spot last year – their baby brother was to be
born only two weeks later.  It was over 85° that day, and I
was physically miserable, but we all still had SO much fun!
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